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From The Desk of the President 

EXPERIMENTAL AIRCRAFT ASSOCIATION CHAPTER 327 - DUBUQUE IA USA 
www.327eaachapter.org    www.facebook.com/EAA327/ 

Above it All 
November 2024 

Dear Chapter Members; 
 

This month is our last 
Chapter Gathering of 
the year.  We will be 
announcing the de-
tails of our Chapter 
Christmas party de-
tails soon.  But save 
the date of Monday 
December 16th.  We 
have rented out the 
Asbury Eagles club 
and hired a caterer 
for a wonderful even-
ing together.   

 
Information on reservations and cost of din-
ner will be emailed to you, next week – or 
contact Andy Hawkinson or Nancy Du Ples-
sis with any questions. 
 
 We also want to congratulate our Ray 
Scholar Jack Newhouse on a successful 
check ride and earning his Pilots license.  
We are so proud of you Jack! 
 
Chapter Elections will also be held tonight.  
I want to thank Bob Woodward for serving 
as Chapter Secretary, and Rich Theobald 
who was serving as Chapter Vice Presi-
dent.  We all appreciate your service to the 
club! 
 
Our election committee has sought out two 
names for your vote tonight. 
 
We present for your vote:  
 
• Vice President: Mike Nickeson  
• Secretary: Rich Theobald 

Two of our chapter members will serve as 
Board Members of Large for a term of 6 
mos. (January thru June 2025).  
 
They are: 
• Elaine Fitch 
• Doug Bartlett 
 
All current members 18 yrs old/+ are quali-
fied to vote and show support for our new 
board members. 
 
 I look forward to seeing you November 19th 
at our Chapter Gather Night. 
 
 - Nancy 
 
Nancy Du Plessis 
President DBQ EAA Chapter  327 

 
815-281-0399 – call /text 
nancydupe@gmail.com  
 
 
P.S.  A BIG congratulations to our Ray 
Scholar, Jack Newhouse, who successfully 
completed his checkride and is now a certi-
fied Private Pilot! 
 
P.P.S  As usual, there will be no December 
chapter gathering. We will have our holiday  
party instead.  Next chapter gathering will 
be Tuesday, January 21st at Hangar 88. 

https://www.facebook.com/EAA75/
mailto:nancydupe@gmail.com
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RC Build Program 
By Clayton Greaves 

 
My flight instructor had a great way with words.  Being Norwegian, he felt it his duty to get his point 

across seemingly with as few words as possible. 

  I tend to elaborate to excess while he distills his idea to the essentials.  I admire that.  For example, he 
likes this saying:  

“Aviation is a disease readily communicated through casual contact”.  

In sum that's how I feel about my involvement with Young Eagles and now with Civil Air Patrol cadets.  
He would be pleased with our progress. 

These past two Saturdays right after club coffee, I 

worked with a group of 12 teens tackling the finer 
points of model aircraft kit assembly.   

While the teacher to student ratio has not been ideal, 
I've chosen to adjust my expectations to match the 

skills of my new friends and my limited coverage.  I 
generally tend to bite off more than I can chew so by 
trimming back my expectations, I am being rewarded 

as well.   

Our program  objective is simple. We will  meet for a 
couple hours weekly through the end of the year and 
see who gets hooked on model aviation.  The only 

solid goal at this time is completing construction of a 
beautiful model. Look for an update in spring.  

So far, this group have only needed some hands-on 
instruction and coaching before they took up the ball 

and ran with it; to my utter satisfaction.  

Aviation modelers like home builders these days have 

lots of options to choose including completely prefab-
ricated structures.  What fun is that on a winter day?  
Of course, going this route bypasses the draw that 

keeps my interest  40+ years later.  I love the build 
process and hope to instill that in my new friends.  So 
many life skills can be learned through this avocation 

and of course, the list of aviation legends who began 
their path to greatness through modeling is a very 
long one indeed.   

Suffice to say that by session two 0 participation has been great and invested parents willing to pick up 

the slack. 

I'm reminded that as a club we have a great opportunity whether by way of Young Eagle flights or pro-
grams such as  this, to send the participants away with new skills and insights they will leverage for the 
balance of their lives.   
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More RC Build Photos 

Save the date! 
(And reserve your spot today!!!)  
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Ray Scholar Update 
By Jack Newhouse 

 

Hello, Chapter 327, 
 
Well, I did it.  I am a licensed Private Pilot!!! 

 
The route to get here was completely different than 
I expected, and I almost gave up after a bungled 
first check ride but, I did it. At first, I wanted to 
hide and pretend that the oral exam was unfair, but 
on hindsight, I think this was one of the best parts of 
this whole experience. 
 
As your Ray Scholar, your support and encourage-
ment brought me through the last phase of this 
when truthfully, it could have been easier to quit. I 
started thinking about new plans of joining the cir-
cus or maybe becoming a carnie.  But all joking 
aside, Dr Weber, thank you for the advice and en-
couragement.  It meant the world to me. 
 
As I have said before, my plan was always to solo 
on my 16th birthday and check ride on my 17th.  All 
was going to schedule until I arrived to meet with 
the DPE with an incomplete logbook.  I was told 
immediately to get my CFI on the phone.  This was 
not part of my Hollywood ending.  He had forgotten 
not one but three items in my log. It went downhill 
from there. 
 
Subsequently, the owner of the company took me 
on as a student and I have been flying a minimum 

of twice a week and taking about an hour a week of ground instruction with him for the last 9 weeks. 
This has been in addition to 12 college credits at SWTC and my job. My time has been pretty full. 
However, it has made me much more confident and painfully aware of how shallow my experience was 
before. 
 
To start with, I took a free ground school two years ago, which earned me the certificate to take and 
pass the FAA written, but it was a very limited curriculum compared to the depth of the FAA 
knowledge base.  If I had to do this over, I might have taken a course closer to the actual check ride to 
better prepare.   
 
I also listened to bad advice from CFIs and other students that said the oral would focus only on my 
errors in the written.  That is totally false.  The entire knowledge base and current aviation events are 
within the range of oral exam discussion.  When he sensed weakness, he bore into me to prove my lim-
ited ability to properly explain. 
 
Sadly, I had assumed CFIs provided ground time, but none of my five spent any time on the ground.  
We just flew for as many hours as we could.  I had three do nothing but fly until they moved on to their 
next jobs and passed me off without any concern about my preparation.  This is not an excuse, but eve-
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ry student needs to be aware they are responsible for their own learning.  The CFI usually is just trying 
to accumulate hours for their personal advancement. 
 
Additionally, the flight route I was to prepare for the oral was not to the DPEs liking.  Dane County is 
full of turbines and communication towers.  Every CFI led lesson I had ever taken flew nearby, but safe-
ly around 3 communication towers.  The DPI was extremely upset that my path took me within 3 miles 
of them.  He was outraged that measures were not taken for students to avoid them altogether. 
 
Finally, he gave me a sectional without the legend and began drilling me on items on it. My confidence 
at this point was as flimsy as could be.  This check ride went down for me, and I could choose to let it 
beat me or pick myself up and work towards the next one.  I chose the latter and can honestly say, I am 
a better pilot and a stronger person because of this experience. 
 
Furthermore, from the comments of the eavesdroppers outside the door of my first oral exam, I have 
been told this is one of the roughest they had ever heard.  If I may offer any suggestion here, it is that 
less is more in your responses to the DPE.  Once he found out that I intended to go on to a Part 141 
school for my instrument and commercial, he took on a whole level of detail that shocked those in the 
hallway.  The lesson here is, you better know your stuff or be prepared to be embarrassed. 
 
Thus, it is with real appreciation to all of you that I thank you for supporting me with the scholarship for 
this journey. However, beyond the money, your kindness, friendship, and support have made this one of 
the best experiences of my life.  You have made me very aware of how important the help of others is to 
succeeding in our dreams.  Thank you, Chapter 327, Thank you Ray Foundation and thank you EAA. 
 
So, what’s next, you say?  I am graduating from high school next month; I am wrapping up just about 
30 college credits and Embrey Riddle Aeronautical University has accepted me.  This summer I am 
moving to Daytona Beach to begin the Aviation Engineering program starting with my instrument rat-
ing.  I now know that the only certainty is that my best laid plans will most likely have to be tweaked 
and I have this experience to thank for realizing that failure can be the best training. 
 
Before I go, this all started with me saying some macho, “let’s kick the tires and light the fires.” I am 
ending this with a deep admiration for the EAA’s comradery and our mutual amazement of Bernoulli’s 
principle.  Because when you pull the yoke, the houses get smaller, and when you push it, they get big-
ger! Oh, and did I mention that I am a pilot? 
 
Thank you, 
 
 - Jackson 

Ray Scholar Update 
(continued)... 
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Chapter 327 Flight Instructors 

Here is a listing of Chapter 327 members that are flight instructors and would be willing to help with primary 
flight instruction, your next BFR or other.  If you are a Chapter member and a flight instructor please let me know 
and  I will include your name in the listing.  Additions/Corrections are welcome! 

CFI / CFII Phone New Students CFII BFR IFP Airports Plane 

Mike Nickeson 563/451-6246 Yes Yes Yes Yes DBQ Owners, Club Plane 

Taras Slyvka 563/235-6108 Yes Yes Yes Yes DBQ Owners, Club Plane 

e-mail - Bob Woodward (bob.woodward312@gmail.com) to add your name to the  list. 

Life as an Aerial Sprayer: 
Our November 19 Program 



Above it All! 

November 2024  Page 7 

Local Calendar of Events 
 
For many other Aviation Related events, visit the 
following websites.  Click on the following links.  
Will only list events submitted to the editor and 
other most local events here. 
 
EAA Aviation Calendar of Events 
AOPA Calendar of Events 
Iowa DOT Office of Aviation Calendar 
Wisconsin Fly-Ins and Airshow Event Calendar 
Fly-Ins.com Calendar Website 
Fun Places to Fly Website 
Social Flight Calendar 
Midwest Flyer Magazine Calendar 

Send event information on those activities that would interest the membership.  Will be delighted to include any information 
on aviation related activities, fly-in breakfasts, etc.  e-Mail your information to Bob.Woodward312@gmail.com. 

We would like to make you aware that as always, in past, present, and future, any communications issued by Experimental Aircraft Association, Chapter 327, regardless of the 
form, format, and/or media used, which includes, but is not limited to, “Above It All” and audio/ video recordings is presented only in the light of a clearing house of ideas, opin-
ions, and personal experience accounts. Anyone using ideas, opinions, information, etc. does so at their own discretion and risk. Therefore, no responsibility or liability is ex-
pressed, or implied, and you are without recourse to anyone. Any event announced and/or listed herein is done so as a matter of information only and does not constitute approval, 

EAA CHAPTER 327 OFFICERS 
(Effective January 2024) 
 

President 
Nancy Du Plessis                   815-281-0399  
nancydupe@gmail.com 

 
Vice President 

Rich Theobald 

rjtheobald@yahoo.com  563-564-1172 
 

Treasurer 
Andy Hawkinson 
ahawkinson@dutrac.org  563-590-5678  
 

Secretary 
Bob Woodward                     563-543-2194 
Bob.woodward312@gmail.com 
 

 

Past  President  
Chuck Weber    563-663-3646 

charlesbweber@mac.com      
 
 

OTHER CHAIRS                                          
 

Web Site Editor 
Nancy Du Plessis  
nancydupe@gmail.com 815-281-0399 
 

Newsletter Editor 
Bob Woodward                       563-543-2194 
Bob.woodward312@gmail.com 
 

Facebook Editor 
Bridger Hawkinson 563-581-3389 
bridgerhawk03@mail.com 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

Chapter Website: www.327.eaachapter.org 
Facebook:  https://www.facebook.com/EAA327  

 
EAA Chapter 327 
IMC Club 
 
 
 

“To promote instrument flying,  
proficiency, and safety” 
 
 
Meets:  7pm, 2nd Thurs of month 
Location:  Dubuque Airport Hangar 88 
 
For more information contact: nan-
cydupe@gmail.com 

 
 
 

Tuesday, November 19th, 2024 Chapter Meeting 
Location: EAA Chapter Hangar 88 — KDBQ  

 

6:30PM Dinner and 7:00 Meeting 
 

Program: The Life of an Aerial Sprayer (our presenter is Tim and it was ar-
ranged by Mike Nickeson) 

 
Food provided by Elaine and Bill Fitch. (Thank you!) 

https://www.eaa.org/eaa/events-and-experiences
https://www.aopa.org/community/events/
https://iowadot.gov/aviation/calendar-of-events
http://wisconsindot.gov/Pages/doing-bus/aeronautics/trng-evnts/flyins.aspx
http://www.flyins.com/
http://www.funplacestofly.com/
http://socialflight.com/index.php
http://www.midwestflyer.com/?page_id=834
https://www.facebook.com/EAA327
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